COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

TUESDAY 10 JANUARY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey (as substitute for Councillor Farmer N), Bowman S, Earp,  Hendry, McDevitt, Parsons and Rutherford K.

ALSO 

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and



Transport Portfolio Holder


Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder


Councillor Geddes, Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder


Councillor Prest


Councillors Patrick, Quilter and R Watson, St Aidans Ward Councillors

COS.001/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the first meeting of the Committee in 2006 and wished all those present a happy New Year.

COS.002/06
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors N Farmer and Mitchelson (Leader of the City Council), the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, and the Deputy Chief Executive

COS.003/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Patrick, Quilter and R Watson declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the business to be transacted.  The Councillors stated that their interests were in respect of the fact that they were independent Members on the Greystone Community Association Management Committee.

COS.004/06
AGENDA
A Member commented that it would have been beneficial if the meeting had been held at Greystone Community Centre which would have afforded Members the opportunity to view the facilities currently available as opposed to the proposals put forward by the Greystone Community Association Management Committee.  

The Chairman acknowledged that that had been a missed opportunity which should be noted for the future.  

COS.005/06
CALL-IN OF DECISION – EX.260/05 – GREYSTONE COMMUNITY CENTRE

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had called-in for scrutiny Executive Decision EX.260/05 concerning Greystone Community Centre.  The Executive decision in EX.260/05 (copies of which had been circulated to Members) was:

“That a grant of £25,000 be awarded to Greystone Community Association towards the cost of developing their Centre, subject to other contributory funding being secured and such grant be released when the Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder and Director of Community Services are satisfied that a viable scheme has been prepared.”

Members had also received a copy of Report ECD.21/05 – Greystone Community Centre, which the Executive had considered on 19 December 2005 before making the decision.

The reason given by the Chairman for the call-in was to allow scrutiny of the adequacy of the grant award proposed by the Executive in light of development proposals made by Greystone Community Association Management Committee to extend and enhance community facilities.

The Chairman had invited the three St Aidans Ward Members to the meeting in order that they may comment on the matter.

The Chairman began by explaining that in dealing with a call-in the Committee could -

(i)
refer the matter back to the decision making body, in this case the Executive, for reconsideration setting out in writing the nature of its concerns;

(ii) 
refer the matter to full Council;

(iii)  
not refer the matter back to the decision making body, in which case the decision would take effect from the date of this meeting.

He noted that the date contained within Report ECD.21/05 was 25 October 2005 and sought clarification of the reasons for the delay in reporting the matter to the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny.

In response, the Director of Community Services apologised that a delay had occurred. It was, however, only when he became Director following the recent reorganisation of the City Council that the issue was discussed and it became apparent that a commitment had not been included as part of the Budget process.  The purpose of Report ECD.21/05 submitted to the Executive on 19 December 2005 was to ensure that a commitment was included within the formal Budget process.

The Chairman referred to the background to the matter, particularly the call-in of Executive decision EX.193/04 dealing with the proposed disposal of land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens by Members of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 5 October 2004 (Minute CROS.142/04 refers).  

Following its consideration of that call-in the Executive had decided “2. That as the capital receipt which would accrue to the Council from the sale of the Fusehill Street site was, at present, uncertain, the Executive was unable to identify the definitive amount that would be transferred into the central pot.  During the Budget process, the Executive would, however, look very favourably to provide funding for schemes developed in consultation with the local community to improve facilities at the children’s play area, enhancements to the community garden, any properly costed projects the Greystone Community Association might wish to put forward to improve youth provision at the Greystone Community Centre and any scheme put forward to upgrade outdoor facilities for young people at Melbourne Park. …..”

The Chairman’s main concern was the sum of money involved and he questioned whether details of the amount received following disposal of the land was in the public domain.

The Director of Community Services advised that normally details of land transactions were confidential.

It was therefore moved, seconded and 

RESOLVED – In accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following verbal statement involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the 1972 Local Government Act.

The Community Support Manager then provided Members with details of the amount secured following disposal of part of the land at Fusehill Street Community Gardens.

The meeting then returned to public session.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport stressed that the intention had been that a contribution from the proceeds of sale would be made available as recorded in the Minute, rather than all of the proceeds.  At no time was it stated that the money was to go towards buildings.

The Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities added that, on 5 October 2004, the Head of Finance had advised that Council policy was clear and that any monies would be reinvested into the Council’s priorities wherever that may be.  It would therefore have been against Council policy to earmark such money to a specific project.

In scrutinising Executive decision EX.260/05, Members raised and commented on the following issues:

(a) A Member referred to Report ECD.21/05, paragraph 1.1 which stated “Following the disposal of the Community Garden site in Fusehill Street in September 2004, Council agreed that the local community should be the main beneficiaries from the sale or lease of the site ……..”   He sought clarification as to whether that statement was correct.

In response, the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities stated that it was not since that would go against Council policy.

(b) Referring to paragraph 2.2 of the Report, Members questioned the Council’s financial input and whether the Doctors’ Surgery was contributing towards the play area.

In response, the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities advised that –

· upgraded playground in Fusehill Street - was currently out to tender, but a sum in the region of £65,000 - £70,000 was to be spent; 

· all weather play area in Melbourne Park - would largely be funded from grant, the Council’s contribution being £20,000;

· St Martins College Sports Hall – was nothing to do with the City Council.

In addition, there would be ongoing improvements to Melbourne Park when the flood defence works were complete.  The Doctors would provide the community garden.

The Director of Community Services added that (excluding the Community Centre) the total Council contribution figure was in the region of £90,000.

(c)  Referring to the 329 responses received from the consultation survey, and the information returned by the residents consulted – of the 58 that had young people in the 12 – 19 age range 52% said they would use the Centre it if developed its facilities for them, a Member queried whether a grant of £25,000 was justified.

The Community Support Manager replied that gave a 95% confidence factor that the results would be representative of community opinion.

(d) A Member noted that no information had been provided as regards past investment in Greystone Community Centre.  He had visited the Community Centre which was beautiful, with first class staff.  It was his opinion that the local community was very fortunate to have the Centre when no such facilities were available in the Castle Ward for example.

The Director of Community Services indicated that he could arrange for that information to be provided.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport expressed some disappointment that the Committee had not been supplied with all of the background information necessary to allow it to make an informed decision on the matter.   Such information would have answered some of the questions being posed by Members.

The Chairman then invited the St Aidans Ward Councillors to speak on the matter.

Councillor Quilter reported that the understanding of the Community Association was that a percentage of money raised from the sale of the land (which had been contentious) would be reinvested to address youth issues and improve provision for young people.  The award of £25,000 was therefore very disappointing, particularly bearing in mind the amount of work which had gone into preparation of the plans.

Councillor R Watson stated that there had been a clear lack of understanding at what happened.  The land at Rydal Street had been sold for housing and   £69,000 promised for the play area in Grey Street.   When the Fusehill Street site was put up for sale it resulted in a number of petitions and people expected the “lions share” from that sale.

The City Council should be honest and say if it only wished to spend £25,000 or, alternatively, look at the matter again and come up with a reasonable proposal.

Even if the Community Association was awarded the “lions share” they still had to attract other funding.  They were very disappointed.

Councillor Patrick reiterated what had been said, commenting that the Council had a moral obligation to satisfy those disconcerted at the loss of the land.  £25,000 did not show confidence or commitment to the area.  The issue was youth provision and there were not the facilities to do it.  A substantial grant was needed to allow the Community Centre to expand and it was the moral obligation of the Council to do it.

(e)  A Member questioned what the Community Centre was used for, reiterating the point made concerning lack of information provided.

Councillor Quilter replied that the Centre was heavily used each day by a wide range of bodies from youth clubs to pensioners.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager circulated copies of the Minutes of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 5 October 2004 and the Executive on 13 October 2004 by way of background information.

The meeting then adjourned at 10.39 am in order to allow Members time to read that documentation, reconvening at 10.45 am.

(f)  Referring to Minute CROS.142/04 which stated that the Portfolio Holder hoped that “the Executive could be generous in the amount given”, a Member asked whether the Executive felt that £25,000 was a generous award of grant.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport replied that when making that statement he had been speaking in a personal capacity. It was his belief that the amount being spent in the area was generous.

The Portfolio Holder for Corporate Resources commented that, as an Executive Member, she felt that money should go back into the community as a whole and not just the Community Centre. 

Another Member stressed that the substance and tone of the Minute referred to above led people to expect an element of generosity.  He felt very strongly that it was within the resources of the City Council to increase grant award to the Community Centre, thereby giving a feeling that their goals were achievable.   Members were looking for some movement in order to come closer to the aspirations of local people.  

He added that democratic engagement would not be helped if an agreement could not be reached and suggested that the Portfolio Holder should reconsider the matter.

(g) A Member noted that the proposals put forward by the Greystone Community Association ranged in cost from £90,000 - £550,000 and questioned whether the City Council had been involved in assisting the Association with its proposals.  He asked whether the grant of £25,000 from the City Council would be of assistance in securing other funding bids, and where that sum sat in relation to past capital schemes for the Community Centre.

In response the Community Support Manager advised that the Community Support Team and Building Surveyors had been involved.  Clearly Option 3 would achieve the greatest impact, particularly for young people. The work could be done incrementally, but the Community Association was ambitious and was looking to develop the full scheme.

A grant of £25,000 would be of little assistance in securing additional funding since it was a requirement of most funding bodies (e.g. the Lottery) that half of the necessary finance had already been acquired.

He added that over the past fifteen years the Council had developed Yewdale, Greystone, Brampton and Petteril Bank Community Centres. 

The Director of Community Services further clarified that Options 2 and 3 were substantially more expensive than Option 1 because they contained an element of new building which was reflected in the cost.

In response to a question, the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities acknowledged that it was fair to say that the level of grant awarded was a reflection of the difficult financial position which the Council found itself in.  That was coupled with the fact that the Council had recently completed a condition survey of all Council owned Community Centres, the finding of which was that essential maintenance in the region of £560,000 was required over a short period of time.  The essential maintenance requirement for Greystone Community Centre was £47,000 and he was doubtful whether new build at the Community Centre was prudent in light of the above.

A Member stressed that essential maintenance requirements should be scrutinised in future and the Portfolio Holder advised that the matter would come before the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That Executive Decision EX.260/05 be referred back to the Executive, as the decision making body for re-consideration due to the Committee’s concerns that the grant of £25,000 awarded to Greystone Community Association towards the cost of developing their Centre is inadequate to support the aspirations of the Association and the expectations encouraged by the Executive decision in Minute EX.205/04 that during the Budget process the Executive would look very favourably to provide funding for schemes developed in consultation with the local community.

(2) That it is the hope of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee that the Executive will reconsider the matter in the context of the clearly expressed statements by the Ward Members and the Executive’s words of support in response to the original call-in in October 2004 (Minute EX.205/04 refers). 

[The meeting ended at 11.06 am]

